MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

TUESDAY, MARCH 2, 2004



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman
Lon K. Howell
John Williams 

Brindley B. Pieters

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer
Colonel Charles H. Gibson

 Sandra S. Glenn

Kenneth W. Wright




STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance

Ray Wise, Vice President of Aviation Marketing


Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

Mike Wagner, SAA Operations

Patti Humphrey

Rick Shea

Andy Kidd

Jay Shanley, ARFF

Judy Barbiero

Dan Folsom]Jim Poovey

John Carver

Steven Finch

Scott Cole, Maintenance

Rudy Encarnacion

Ron Green

Roy Hayes

Mike Lundquist

Earl See

OTHERS PRESENT:
Ron Curtis

Bill McGrew, PBS&J

Ed Bossert, HTA

Kevin Spolski

Marty Sinke, StarPort

Roger Phillips, StarPort

Krysty Kress, Southeast Hangar Project

Jack Reynolds, Consultant
Al Grieshaber, City Manager, Sanford

Thom Greene, Mayor, Lake Mary

D’Anne Mica, Mica McCormick Partners

Genean McKinnon, Alamo
1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Dick VanDerWeide, County Liaison, Al Grieshaber, City Manager, and Thom Greene, Mayor, City of Lake Mary.

President Dale thanked Mayor Greene for recent positive statements he had made in the press about the Airport and presented him with a monogrammed aviator flight jacket and lapel pins.

Mayor Greene thanked President Dale and commended the Board for all they had done with regard to noise abatement.

2. SPECIAL RECOGNITION OF OPERATIONS, MAINTENANCE, AND AIRCRAFT RESCUE/FIREFIGHTING DEPARTMENTS

Chairman Miller and President Dale congratulated Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance, and his departments for his leadership and the outstanding job his people had done in attaining and keeping a flawless record in passing annual FAA Inspection for the eighth year in a row with no exceptions.   A plaque was presented to Jack Dow in appreciation and certificates were presented to each employee in Operations, Maintenance, and ARFF.  All were introduced, thanked, and applauded for a job well done.

3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 3, 2004

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, February 3, 2004.

Motion passed.

4. PRESIDENT’S REPORT



a) Update on acceptance of Pan Am Boeing 727 aircraft to be located behind ARFF Station and utilized for training purposes

President Dale recommended acceptance of the aircraft offered by Pan Am for training purposes. 

Discussion ensued. 

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to accept the Boeing 747 aircraft offered by Pan Am.

Board Member Howell and Board Member Robertson objected.

Motion passed 3-2

b) Means of funding relocation and mounting of the Boeing 747aircraft 

President Dale recommended funding in the amount of $70,000 for relocation and mounting of Boeing 747 aircraft to come from a grant or if no grant is forthcoming funding out of  reserves.  

Discussion by Bryant Garrett regarding options for the means of payment for the project.  

Staff recommended that the project be funded by a FDOT grant or if no grant is available that we have approval for funding the project from reserves.

Discussion ensued. 

Discussion by Counsel.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve President Dale’s request to approve funding of $70,000, to include a means of payment of either reserves or reimbursement from a flex funded grant, and including authorization to proceed with the project.

Motion passed.

c) Creative Host Services

President Dale advised Compass Group LLC had acquired Creative Host Services.  There was no expected change in management or operation.

Larry Gouldthorpe, OSI, briefed the Board.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised the Board would need to approve the concept of assignment subject to receipt of a letter requesting same from Compass Group LLC, and subject to receiving documentation in an acceptable format.

Discussion regarding bringing the matter back to the board.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve the concession assignment, subject to receipt of acceptable documentation and procedure.

Board Member Pieters advised he was uncomfortable approving the assignment without having the proper documentation.

Counsel advised the Authority needed to have an understanding with OSI on how to follow through on the assignment.  The OSD agreements are three party agreements and there is a procedure to be followed.  

Motion withdrawn.

The Board requested Larry Gouldthorpe to write a letter to Compass Group LLC advising that there is further action to be taken before presentation to the Board for approval.  Staff will do some additional due diligence as well.
d) Underdrain repair on the Southeast Ramp

President Dale advised during site preparation work for the Southeast Ramp Development Project (Tracy Forrest's hangar project), one of their contractors, White's Site Development, Inc., inadvertently hit a large amount of storm water system under drains located adjacent to a dry pond.  The under drains were not visible from the surface, and they had not been identified on the construction drawings that White's had viewed.

The under drains must be repaired immediately, and White's Site Development, Inc., has provided a proposal to do the work at a not-to-exceed price of $9,729.00.  We must also get it certified to the St. Johns River Water Management District.  

Staff recommended approval of emergency repairs.

Discussion ensued.

Chairman Miller advised this item is actually Item C under the Discussion Agenda.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve repair of underdrains at a not to exceed cost of $9,700.00 as recommended.

Motion passed.

e) D’Anne Mica


President Dale introduced D’Anne Mica, Congressman John Mica’s Daughter, Marketing Consultant, and her partners Paul J. McCormick and James H. Gilmore, Jr.

President Dale requested approval to enter into a contract with Mica and McCormack for public relations work in partnership with the City of Sanford and subject to the City of Sanford being on board with the project.  The contract would cost $40,000.00 with SAA paying half and the City of Sanford paying half.

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Howell requested resumes be provided to the Board.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding the type of marketing and the number of consultants the Board has.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, approving entering into a contract for public relations work with Mica and McCormack, subject to the City of Sanford also being on board, at a cost of $20,000.00 to SAA and $20,000.00 to the City of Sanford.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller advised one of our Board Members needed to leave early and requested that the Consent and Discussion agenda be moved ahead in order to meet quorum requirements.

5. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President Victor White reported on the following:

Financials

AAAE Conference in Ft. Lauderdale attended by Bryant Garrett

AAAE Conference in Daytona Beach attended by Victor White

6. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on research he was doing with regard to a Solicitation Policy. 

7. TBI REPORT

Larry Gouldthorpe, President, TBI, reported on the following:

February 2004 statistics:



 

International 

29,697  
+120%

Domestic 

58,138  
+258%

Transit 
 
  1,454
+     5%




Total


89,289  
+186%
over 2003


Travel Agency Function for Vacation Express

March 11 flight from Scranton

April 1 flight to Youngstown

April 23 Vacation Express Hub returns to Sanford (4 inbound & 4 outbound daily)

SE Airlines increased service to Gary

Britannia dedicated cruise traffic for long haul cruise program

Increased UK travel due to pound/dollar

June 3 FlyBlue premium service to include outbound scheduled service 

Marketing efforts

Name Brand Carrier

Destination Chart

Terminal facility alterations at security checkpoints to allow additional capacity

8. LIAISON REPORTS

Commissioner VanDerWeide advised he would like President Dale and Larry Gouldthorpe to speak next week at the Commission Meeting regarding developments at the Airport.  He also briefed the Board regarding the joint planning agreement.

Discussion ensued regarding the Comprehensive Plan.

9. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Nothing to report.

10. CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval of Lease No. 2004-04 with Wayne Densch Development Company, for Hangar No. 423, located at 1900 E. Airport Boulevard. 

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2004-04 with Wayne Densch Development Company, for Hangar No. 423, located at 1900 E. Airport Boulevard. The lease consists of 4,900 square feet of hangar/office space at $6.00 per square foot. The term is for one (1) year, effective March 2, 2004, with two (2) two-year options.  The annual rent is $29,400.00; the monthly rent is $2,621.50.

Note:  Corporate hangar.

B. Consider approval of Lease Number 2004-05 with John M. and Barbara J. Moore Group, Inc. for the property located at 2514 Frog Alley.  

Staff Recommended approval of Lease Number 2004-05 with John M. and Barbara J. Moore for property located at 2514 Frog Alley.  The lease term is for ninety (90) days, effective February 27, 2004, and ending May 26, 2004.  NOTE:  This property was purchased with funding from FAA Grant Number 3-12-0069-38, for acquisition of land in noise sensitive areas located within the 65 DNL.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A and B (both add on items).

Motion passed.

11. DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider approval of professional services agreement and environmental services agreement

1) Consider approval of professional services agreement with Mactec Engineering and Consulting, Inc. for services during the removal of underground storage tank system at former Navy fuel farm Site #3

and

2) Consider approval of agreement to perform environmental services with Handex of Florida, Inc. for services to remove underground storage tank system at former Navy fuel farm Site #3
President Dale advised under a 100% grant from the Florida Department of Environmental Protection, Mactec is handling the removal of a leaking underground abandoned Navy fuel tank number 64 at fuel farm Site #3.  That project is being done at no cost to the Airport Authority, and is being performed by a firm called Handex of Florida, Inc.  However, there is an adjacent tank (number 65), which is not leaking, and is therefore not eligible to be removed by the state grant.  Mactec has obtained a favorable bid from Handex to remove tank number 65 at the same time as they are doing the work on tank number 64.  As a result, the cost to the Authority is much less than if we were to do the work at a later time.  Mactec's fee for services of performing daily oversight and reporting/project management is estimated to be $10,750 based upon a 10-day remediation period by Handex.  Handex's fee for the removal of the tank is a lump sum amount of $55,500.  Their work includes the demolition and disposal of one concrete underground fuel storage tank, demolition and disposal of the pump house (which contains asbestos materials), internal tank cleaning and disposal of residual fluids, off-site disposal of tank rubble, and backfill to existing grade.  The work area will be broadcast seeded with bahia prior to project demobilization.  The work period is anticipated to be from March 2 through April 30, 2004.

Staff recommended approval of both contracts as well as authorization for execution of all necessary documents.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the professional services agreement with Mactec Engineering and Consulting, Inc.  for $10,750 for services during the removal of underground storage tank system at former Navy fuel farm Site #3, agreement to perform environmental services with Handex of Florida, Inc. for $55,500 for services to remove underground storage tank system at former Navy fuel farm Site #3, and authorize execution of contract documents as recommended

Discussion ensued.

Motion passed.

B. Consider approval of apparent low bidders for new Airport entrance, including site work, landscaping and irrigation, fencing, and brick wall 

President Dale advised proposals were procured for site work, landscaping and irrigation, aluminum fencing, and brick wall construction for the new Airport entrance, located at the newly created intersection of East Lake Mary Boulevard and Red Cleveland Boulevard.  

Staff recommended approval of the lowest qualified bidder and approval to award the contracts for each construction component as listed below:

IRRIGATION & LANDSCAPING
DOBSON’S WOODS & WATER, INC.
$204,642.00

FENCE
PRESTIGE FENCE COMPANY

$    9,925.00

SITE PREPARATION
WHITE’S SITE DEVELOPMENT, INC.
$  79,665.00

A copy of the bid tabulation is attached to and made a part of these minutes.

President Dale advised bids from Derek Larsen Mason Contractor, Inc. and Seminole Masonry, Inc., for the brick wall are still pending.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Pieters, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the  apparent low bidders and award contracts for new Airport entrance, including site work, landscaping and irrigation, and fencing. 

Motion passed.

C. Consider approval of emergency repair to Taxiway Sierra storm water system under drains

Item C covered previously in President Dale’s report.

D. Appoint Selection Committee to evaluate the qualifications of each firm responding to the Request for Qualifications, shortlist qualified firms for submission of technical and price proposals, and review and evaluate the proposals of pre-qualified firms for the 22,896 square foot “Juvenile Enforcement Center” for the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office, at 1150 East 28th Street.
Chairman Miller appointed the following Committee to evaluate the qualifications of each firm responding to the Request for Qualifications, shortlist qualified firms for submission of technical and price proposals, and review and evaluate the proposals of pre-qualified firms for the 22,896 square foot “Juvenile Enforcement Center” for the Seminole County Sheriff’s Office, at 1150 East 28th Street:


Larry Dale


Victor White


Diane Crews


Brindley Pieters

Chairman Miller advised we would now move back to Item 5, the Executive Vice President’s Report.

12. OTHER BUSINESS

President Dale briefed the Board on the Taxiway Projects.

President Dale requested that the Selection Committee meet following the Board Meeting.

13. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING TUESDAY, APRIL 6, 2004

14. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

None

15. ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, Executive Vice President & Chief Operating Officer
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday, March 2, 2004, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, March 9, 2004, at 6:00 p.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 
USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, March 9, 2004, at 5:00 p.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 17, 2004, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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